S O U T H   W O O T T O N   P A R I S H   C O U N C I L

Minutes of the Meeting of the Policy Committee held at 7.00pm on Wednesday 1st May 2013 at the Parish Council Meeting Room, Church Lane,  South Wootton 

1.  TO ELECT A CHAIRMAN FOR THE ENSUING YEAR:  Mr Price proposed that Mr Smallwood continue in his role as Chairman of the Policy Committee, with no other nominations, this was seconded by Mr Narborough and unanimously agreed.

2.   PRESENT:  Mr J Smallwood, Mr D Price, Mr M Narborough, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr B Clapham, Mrs T Cornwell (Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk)
Mr Nathan Johnson (Public Open Space Manager) BCKL&WN
APOLOGIES:   Rev D Tate, Mr A Evans and Mr I Jordan 
3.   MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING:  7th November 2012, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Price, seconded by Mr Smallwood, with all members in favour, they were signed by the Chairman.
4.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST: None.
5.
QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC:  No members present.

6.   To discuss the possibility of an Apprentice: 
Mr Smallwood welcomed Mr Nathan Johnson to the evenings meeting and explained that he was present to discuss the possibility of employing a Horticultural Apprentice.

Mr Johnson referred to the circulated proposal which had been sent to the Parish Council by Becky Box, the Personnel Services Manager at the Borough Council. (See attached). 

Mr Johnson stated that whilst the Borough Council is looking to employee a new trainee, they are happy to support the idea of sharing an Apprentice to promote Partnership working.

Mr Johnson confirmed that the Borough Council is in its tenth year of employing apprentices and was pleased to report that the third trainee has just accepted a full time position with the Borough Council.

Mr Johnson stated that the Horticultural Apprentice post is an 18 month post and is supported by the College of West Anglia. He said at the end of the apprenticeship it is hoped that the apprentice will achieve a Royal Horticultural Society Level 2 qualification. 

Mr Smallwood asked, if the proposal was accepted, when the apprentice would commence the role. Mr Johnson referred members to the Timescale on the Proposal and stated that an apprentice could be ready to start within three months. It was confirmed that the Borough Council would employ the Apprentice, and then he/she would be seconded to the Parish Council for 2 fixed days per week. It was stated that the Borough Council would provide all the training necessary as well as Mentor training for Mrs Cornwell. It was said that all Insurances, Clothing and training would be provided by the Borough Council.
Mr Johnson confirmed that the Borough Council would arrange all wage payments to the apprentice and stated that the Parish Council would only be invoiced for the time the apprentice spent working for the Parish Council.

Mr Johnson recommended that an apprentice in the lower age bracket (16-20 years old) would be the preferred choice as they have proven in the past to be keen and willing to learn. Mrs Cornwell stated that the cost to the Parish Council over the 18 month term would be approximately £5,000.
Mr Johnson stated that currently the Borough Council has two Horticultural Apprentices. He said that one works in the Walks grounds and St James Park carrying out formal work such as bedding etc and the other carries out grounds maintenance, such as grass cutting and strimming. He confirmed that the apprentices swap roles periodically to ensure that all aspects of the role are carried out.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the Apprentice would work from 8am until 12pm alongside Mr David Bird and then after an hour’s lunch break; they would work with Mr Ken Plummer from 1pm until 4pm. Mrs Cornwell confirmed that both Mr Bird and Mr Plummer had been spoken to and both were happy with the idea. It was also confirmed that there is sufficient work to warrant an apprentice. Mrs Cornwell explained that in the summer months Mr Bird and Mr Plummer are inundated with jobs and during the winter there are maintenance jobs which can be carried out. Mr Johnson confirmed that work such as Pavilion Maintenance and bench painting all fit within the Borough Councils requirements.

Questions were raised regarding the apprentice working at Wootton Park. Members felt that before a decision can be made, North Wootton Parish Council should be asked whether they would be willing to pay their share of the apprentice’s wage.  
Mrs Cornwell stated that the Parish Councils current Handymen are both aging; she said that the main reason for considering an apprentice would be for them to possibly fill a part time role should a position suddenly arise.
Mr Johnson confirmed that the Borough Council are extremely busy and would be taking on a new apprentice regardless whether the Parish Council wishes to participate in a sharing scheme. 

Mrs Cornwell asked Mr Johnson what would happen should Mr Bird or Mr Plummer be unable to work, for example they are on holiday or perhaps off sick. Mr Johnson confirmed that the Borough Council does not allow young people to work alone, he said that the apprentice would simply slot in to a team at the Borough Council. He stated that it can be written into the contract. Mr Johnson confirmed that that the Parish Council would only be invoiced for work carried out for the Parish Council, whether it is the 2 full days or just half a day.
With no further questions, members thanked Mr Johnson for attending and he left the meeting.
Mr Smallwood asked members for their comments. It was generally felt that the idea was very good and considered to be worthwhile. However concerns were raised regarding the costs involved. It was said that the Parish Council currently employees 8 people and it was said that the Parish Council has untaken to residents to be as economical as possible. 

In the absence of Mr Jordan, Mrs Cornwell read out his comments. He said that an apprenticeship would help a youngster in to work; he/she would be able to help the Parish Council with general duties. Mr Jordan also confirmed that £5,000 is available in the reserves to fund the 18 month position.

Concerns were raised regarding administration costs; it was felt that they are quite high at present. 

It was also said that to ensure the Parish looks nice, we have to have people to carry out the work.

Once again it was felt that North Wootton Parish Council should be contacted regarding their views. It was said that if an apprentice is spending time at Wootton Park then the costs should be shared. Mrs Cornwell agreed to visit North Wootton Parish Council to see if they would be prepared to share the costs of the apprentice while he/she works on Wootton Park (approximately 6 hours per week, at a cost to North Wootton of approximately £875 for 18 months).
Mrs Cornwell confirmed that there would be sufficient work for an apprentice, she said last year was particularly busy and informed members that volunteers had helped with the work load, Mr Nolan Mills kindly carried out some strimming and Mr Hofmeister kindly carried out renovations to benches and a Notice board.

Mr Smallwood felt that the full Parish Council should be informed of the issues and that a reply needs to be received from North Wootton Parish Council. 

Mrs Cornwell stated that the Parish Council’s equipment would need to be tested to ensure it is up to the standard required. She confirmed that if any new equipment is necessary, the Borough Council would order it and the Parish Council would purchase it at cost prices. It was felt that this may not be necessary as Mr Bird and Mr Plummer both have a strimmer and a hedge cutter.
Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the Mentors would visit the Parish Council to ensure the Apprentices portfolios are complete.

After further brief discussion, Mr Price proposed that the Policy Committee would like to agree in Principle to explore the matter of an apprentice and that the full Parish Council can make a decision at a later date, this was seconded by Mr Smallwood with all members in favour. 
7. To discuss over a year of Localism:
Mr Smallwood spoke regarding the circulated consultation paper, “Over a year of Localism”. He stated that the Parish Council is aware of all the Key Issues and where it affects the Parish Council. He said that the Government retains a degree of control.
Mr Smallwood stated that last year the Parish Council opted to adopt the Code of Conduct produced by NALC.
It was said that in general there is an emphasis to get a Neighbourhood Plan produced. It was confirmed that 25% of any Community Infrastructure Levy which is awarded to those parishes who have one in place has been a strong incentive. It was confirmed that an additional advantage is that once accepted and adopted the Neighbourhood Plan then becomes part of the Local Plan.
Mr Smallwood spoke regarding Pecuniary Interests. He stated that the matter has still not been resolved. It was confirmed that all South Wootton Parish Councillors have signed a dispensation form.
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.20pm.

8.  Date of next meeting: 7th August 2013, at the Parish Office Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton. 
7th August 2013                      
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